## INADEQUATE IMMIGRATION SYSTEM FOR ASYLUM SEEKERS AT THE US-MEXICO BORDER

## Kyli Fox Soug

## **FOOTNOTES**

- 1. "Border Patrol History," *US Customs and Border Protection*, July 21, 2021, https://www.cbp.gov/border-security/along-us-borders/history.
- 2. "History of Ice," ICE, accessed September 30, 2021, https://www.ice.gov/features/history.
- 3. "Southern Border Humanitarian Crisis," *The Center for Disaster Philanthropy,* accessed September 20, 2021,
  - https://disasterphilanthropy.org/disaster/southern-border-humanitarian-crisis/.
- 4. "Border Patrol History," US Customs and Border Protection.
- 5. "Asylum Seekers at the Border," *Southern Border Communities Coalition*, July 20, 2021, https://www.southernborder.org/border lens asylum seekers at the border.
- 6. 43,144 (Central America) + 396,819 (Mexico) = 439,963 total in 2010
- 7. "Asylum Seekers at the Border," Southern Border Communities Coalition.
- 8. 239,897 (Central America) + 226,771 (Mexico) = 466,667 in 2014
- 9. "Asylum Seekers at the Border," Southern Border Communities Coalition.
- **10.** 621,386 (Central America) + 166,458 (Mexico) = 787,844 in 2019
- 11. "Asylum Seekers at the Border," Southern Border Communities Coalition.
- 12. 107,183 (Central America) + 254,647 (Mexico) = 360,830 in 2020
- 13. "History of Ice," ICE.
- 14. "Declaring a National Emergency Concerning the Southern Border of the United States," *Federal Register,* February 20, 2019,
  - https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/02/20/2019-03011/declaring-a-national-emerge ncy-concerning-the-southern-border-of-the-united-states.
- John Gramlich and Alissa Scheller, "What's Happening at the U.S.-Mexico Border in 7 Charts," Pew Research Center, November 9, 2021,
  - https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/11/09/whats-happening-at-the-u-s-mexico-border-in-7-charts/.
- Audrey Singer and William A. Kandel, *Immigration: Apprehensions and Expulsions at the Southwest Border* (Congressional Research Service, December 22, 2021), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46999.
- Muzaffar Chishti and Jessica Bolter, "Interlocking Set of Trump Administration Policies at the U.S.-Mexico Border Bars Virtually All from Asylum," *Migration Policy Institute*, February 27, 2020,
  - https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/interlocking-set-policies-us-mexico-border-bars-virtually-al l-asylum.
- **18.** John Davis, "Border Crisis: CBP's Response," *US Customs and Border Protection*, accessed October 11, 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/frontline/border-crisis-cbp-s-response.
- 19. "What Is Asylum?" *The UN Refugee Agency,* accessed December 18, 2022, https://help.unhcr.org/usa/applying-for-asylum/what-is-asylum/.
- 20. "Southern Border Humanitarian Crisis," The Center for Disaster Philanthropy.

- 21. Shoshanna Malett, "Why Were You Persecuted? Proving the 'Nexus' or Motivation in an Asylum Claim," *Nolo*, accessed December 18, 2021, https://www.nolo.com/legal-encyclopedia/proving-the-nexus-reason-asylum-claimants-persecutio n.html.
- Ilona Bray, "Who Is Eligible for Asylum or Refugee Protection in the U.S.?" AllLaw, Nolo, November 4, 2021,
  - https://www.alllaw.com/articles/nolo/us-immigration/who-eligible-asylum-refugee-protection.html.
- Ilona Bray, "The Affirmative Asylum Process," US Citizenship and Immigration Services, accessed December 18, 2022, https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/refugees-and-asylum/asylum/the-affirmative-asylum-process
- 24. Jason Steinhauer, "The History of Mexican Immigration to the U.S. in the Early 20th Century," *Library of Congress,* March 11, 2015, https://blogs.loc.gov/kluge/2015/03/the-history-of-mexican-immigration-to-the-u-s-in-the-early-20t h-century/.
- **25.** Audrey Singer and William A. Kandel, "Immigration: Apprehensions and Expulsions at the Southwest Border."
- 26. D'Vera Cohn, Jeffrey S. Passel, and Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Immigration from Guatemala, Honduras, El Salvador Up," *Pew Research Center,* December 7, 2017, https://www.pewresearch.org/hispanic/2017/12/07/rise-in-u-s-immigrants-from-el-salvador-guatemala-and-honduras-outpaces-growth-from-elsewhere/.
- **27.** Ibid.
- 28. "Corruption in Honduras," *Association for a More Just Society*, accessed December 18, 2022, https://www.asj-us.org/learn/corruption-in-honduras.
- 29. Audrey Singer and William A. Kandel, "Immigration: Apprehensions and Expulsions at the Southwest Border."
- 30. Randi Mandelbaum, "This Is What Happens to Child Migrants Found Alone at the Border, from the Moment They Cross into the US Until Age 18," *The Conversation*, July 23, 2021, https://theconversation.com/this-is-what-happens-to-child-migrants-found-alone-at-the-border-from-the-moment-they-cross-into-the-us-until-age-18-163205.
- 31. Ted Hesson and Mica Rosenberg, "Explainer: Why More Migrant Children Are Arriving at the U.S.-Mexico Border," *Reuters*, March 18, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-children-explainer/explainer-why-more-migrant-children-are-arriving-at-the-u-s-mexico-border-idUSKBN2BA11B.
- 32. Amelia Cheatham and Diana Roy, "U.S. Detention of Child Migrants," Council on Foreign Relations, December 2, 2021, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-detention-child-migrants?gclid=CjwKCAiA68ebBhB-EiwALV C-Ng NHRo7sjrE4I-sF fERdIsD9AglnMAPKZbG kw8vG64o3f9wxgzBoCRCAQAvD BwE.
- 33. *Know Your Rights at the U.S.-Mexico Border* (American Civil Liberties Union of Texas, accessed October 12, 2022), https://www.aclutx.org/sites/default/files/field\_documents/KYRBORDERfinalprint.pdf.
- **34.** Emily Goldstein and Mandi Cai, "What Do Migrants Experience When They Request Asylum at the Texas-Mexico Border?" *The Texas Tribune,* July 22, 2019, https://www.texastribune.org/2019/07/22/asylum-seekers-experience-texas-mexico-border/.
- **35.** Ibid.
- 36. "Unaccompanied Children Released to Sponsors by State," *The Administration for Children and Families*, accessed October 27, 2022, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/orr/grant-funding/unaccompanied-children-released-sponsors-state.

- 37. Mandelbaum, "This Is What Happens to Child Migrants Found Alone at the Border, from the Moment They Cross into the US Until Age 18."
- **38.** Goldstein and Cai, "What Do Migrants Experience When They Request Asylum at the Texas-Mexico Border?"
- **39.** Ibid.
- **40.** "The Border Between the U.S. and Mexico," *Smart Border Coalition*, accessed December 2, 2022,
  - https://smartbordercoalition.com/about-the-border#:~:text=1%2C954%20miles%20(3%2C145%2 0km)%20from,to%20pedestrians%20and%20passenger%20vehicles).
- 41. Sophy Owuor, "The Busiest Border Crossings in the United States," *WorldAtlas*, September 20, 2019, https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/the-busiest-border-crossings-in-the-united-states.html.
- **42.** "San Ysidro Land Port of Entry," *GSA*, accessed September 2, 2022, https://www.gsa.gov/about-us/regions/welcome-to-the-pacific-rim-region-9/land-ports-of-entry/sa n-ysidro-land-port-of-entry.
- 43. Mike W. Thomas, "Texas-Mexico Border to Gain 2,000 Customs Officers," San Antonio Business Journal, April 1, 2014, https://www.bizjournals.com/sanantonio/blog/2014/04/texas-mexico-border-to-gain-2-000-custo ms-officers.html.
- 44. James Barragán, "Greg Abbott's Call for More Vehicle Inspections at the Border Is Causing Delays and Supply Chain Issues, Locals Say," *The Texas Tribune*, April 8, 2022, https://www.texastribune.org/2022/04/08/texas-border-operation-inspections-delays/.
- **45.** "Mexico: Abuses against Asylum Seekers at US Border," *Human Rights Watch,* March 5, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/05/mexico-abuses-against-asylum-seekers-us-border.
- **46.** "Migrant Protection Protocols," *Homeland Security,* accessed September 23, 2022, https://www.dhs.gov/news/2019/01/24/migrant-protection-protocols.
- 47. Nicole Narea, "The Demise of America's Asylum System under Trump, Explained," *Vox*, November 5, 2019, https://www.vox.com/2019/11/5/20947938/asylum-system-trump-demise-mexico-el-salvador-hon duras-guatemala-immigration-court-border-ice-cbp.
- **48.** "The 'Migrant Protection Protocols," *American Immigration Council*, January 7, 2022, https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/migrant-protection-protocols.
- 49. "Mexico: Abuses against Asylum Seekers at US Border," *Human Rights Watch,* March 5, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/05/mexico-abuses-against-asylum-seekers-us-border.
- **50.** Ibid.
- **51.** "Contrasting Experiences: MPP vs. Non-MPP Immigration Court Hearings," *TRAC Immigration*, accessed October 12, 2022, https://trac.syr.edu/immigration/reports/587/.
- **52.** Ibid.
- 53. "Access to Attorneys Difficult for Those Required to Remain in Mexico," *TRAC Immigration*, July 29, 2019, https://trac.svr.edu/immigration/reports/568/.
- **54.** Ibid.
- 55. "The 'Migrant Protection Protocols," American Immigration Council.
- **56.** 100% 92.5% = 7.5%
- 57. "Asylum Representation Rates Have Fallen Amid Rising Denial Rates," *TRAC Immigration*, accessed November 4, 2022, https://trac.syr.edu/immigration/reports/491/.
- **58.** 100% 20.6% = 79.4%
- Jacob Czarnecki and Haley Hamblin, "Why Asylum Seekers Need Legal Representation: Immigration Reform," August 24, 2021,
  - https://www.niskanencenter.org/legal-representation-for-asylum-seekers-an-overlooked-area-of-reform-for-a-system-in-crisis/.

- **60.** Ibid.
- 61. "Featured Issue: Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP)," *American Immigration Lawyers Association*, October 7, 2022, https://www.aila.org/advo-media/issues/port-courts.
- **62.** Ibid.
- 63. "Explainer: The Migrant Protection Protocols," *National Immigration Forum,* August 25, 2021, https://immigrationforum.org/article/explainer-the-migrant-protection-protocols/.
- 64. "The 'Migrant Protection Protocols," American Immigration Council.
- 65. Hillel R. Smith, *The Department of Homeland Security's 'Metering' Policy: Legal Issues* (Congressional Research Service, March 8, 2022), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10295.
- 66. "The 'Migrant Protection Protocols," American Immigration Council.
- 67. Muzaffar Chishti and Jessica Bolter, "Interlocking Set of Trump Administration Policies at the U.S.-Mexico Border Bars Virtually All from Asylum," *Migration Policy,* October 21, 2020, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/interlocking-set-policies-us-mexico-border-bars-virtually-al l-asylum.
- 68. "Metering and Asylum Turnbacks," *American Immigration Council*, September 2, 2021, https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/metering-and-asylum-turnbacks.
- 69. "Mexico: Abuses against Asylum Seekers at US Border," *Human Rights Watch*, December 13, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/05/mexico-abuses-against-asylum-seekers-us-border.
- 70. "Southwest Border: CBP Needs to Increase Oversight of Funds, Medical Care, and Reporting of Deaths," *GAO*, July 15, 2020, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-20-536.
- 71. Ibid.
- **72.** Ibid.
- **73.** Ibid.
- **74.** Ibid.
- **75.** Ibid.
- 76. "Immigration Detention: ICE Should Enhance Its Use of Facility Oversight Data and Management of Detainee Complaints," *GAO*, accessed September 19, 2022, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-20-596.
- 77. "New Staff Report Shows Administration's Child Separation Policy More Harmful, Traumatic, and Chaotic than Previously Known," *House Committee on Oversight and Reform,* July 12, 2019, https://oversight.house.gov/news/press-releases/new-staff-report-shows-administration-s-child-separation-policy-more-harmful.
- **78.** "Southwest Border: CBP Needs to Increase Oversight of Funds, Medical Care, and Reporting of Deaths," GAO.
- 79. "Immigration Detention: ICE Should Enhance Its Use of Facility Oversight Data and Management of Detainee Complaints," GAO.
- **80.** Ibid.
- **81.** "Southwest Border: CBP Needs to Increase Oversight of Funds, Medical Care, and Reporting of Deaths," GAO.
- **82.** Ibid.
- 83. "The Field Operations Academy: What to Expect," *US Customs and Border Protection*, accessed September 23, 2022, https://www.cbp.gov/careers/cbpo-basic-training-academy.
- **84.** "Southwest Border: CBP Needs to Increase Oversight of Funds, Medical Care, and Reporting of Deaths," GAO.
- 85. "Immigration Detention: ICE Should Enhance Its Use of Facility Oversight Data and Management of Detainee Complaints," GAO.

- 86. Todd Miller and Nick Buxton, "More than a Wall," *Transnational Institute*, February 16, 2021, https://www.tni.org/en/morethanawall?fbclid=lwAR1aKSlaMoPbdNqwm1wNPM54z2SMzb7oqn2 veN2nXmsgScfUetLm6g\_tIFw.
- **87.** Ibid.
- **88.** Ibid.
- 89. "The Cost of Immigration Enforcement and Border Security," *American Immigration Council*, September 15, 2021,
  - https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/the-cost-of-immigration-enforcement-and-border-security.
- 90. Marissa Esthimer, "Crisis in the Courts: Is the Backlogged U.S. Immigration Court System at Its Breaking Point?" *Migration Policy*, September 29, 2020, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/backlogged-us-immigration-courts-breaking-point.
- **91.** Ibid.
- **92.** Ibid.
- 93. "Southern Border Humanitarian Crisis," The Center for Disaster Philanthropy.
- **94.** "Abuse of Power and Its Consequences," *Southern Border Communities Coalition,* October 13, 2022, https://www.southernborder.org/border\_lens\_abuse\_of\_power\_and\_its\_consequences.
- 95. "Fatal Encounters with CBP," Southern Border Communities Coalition, October 19, 2021, www.southernborder.org/deaths by border patrol.
- **96.** Ibid.
- 97. David K. Androff and Kyoko Y. Tavassoli, "Deaths in the Desert: The Human Rights Crisis on the U.S.–Mexico Border," *Social Work* 57, no. 2 (April 2012): 165–173, https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/sws034.
- 98. "Southern Border Humanitarian Crisis," The Center for Disaster Philanthropy.
- 99. Rebecca Gambler and Holly Hobbs, "Border Patrol Efforts to Reduce Migrant Deaths and Assist Those in Distress," *US Government Accountability Office*, accessed November 18, 2022, https://www.gao.gov/assets/730/720033.txt.
- 100. "Southern Border Humanitarian Crisis," The Center for Disaster Philanthropy.
- **101.** Emily Cataneo, "Mapping Migrant Deaths in the Desert," *High Country News*, April 2, 2021, https://www.hcn.org/articles/immigration-mapping-migrant-deaths-in-the-desert.
- 102. Ibid.
- **103.** Jeff Gammage, "Hundreds of Migrants Die Every Year Trying to Cross the Southwest Border into the U.S." *The Philadelphia Inquirer,* October 29, 2019, https://www.inquirer.com/news/southwest-border-deaths-desert-heat-20191029.html.
- 104. Ibid.
- 105. Barbara Whitaker, "Train Kills 6 Mexicans as They Slept on Tracks," The New York Times, October 13, 1998,
  - https://www.nytimes.com/1998/10/13/us/train-kills-6-mexicans-as-they-slept-on-tracks.html.
- 106. News, VOA. "9 Migrants Die Crossing Swift River to Reach Us, Border Patrol Says," Voice of America, September 3, 2022,
  - $https://www.voanews.com/a/migrants-drown-in-us-mexico-border-crossing-attempt-/6729593.ht ml\#: \sim : text = Officials \% 20 on \% 20 both \% 20 sides \% 20 of, feet \% 20 in \% 20 a \% 20 single \% 20 day.$
- 107. Myah Ward, "At Least 3,900 Children Separated from Families under Trump 'Zero Tolerance' Policy, Task Force Finds," POLITICO, June 8, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/06/08/trump-zero-tolerance-policy-child-separations-492099
- **108.** John Washington, "Family Separations at Border Constitute Torture, New Report Claims," *The Intercept*, February 25, 2020, https://theintercept.com/2020/02/25/family-separations-border-torture-report/.

- **109.** "Q&A: Trump Administration's 'Zero-Tolerance' Immigration Policy," *Human Rights Watch*, August 16, 2018,
  - $https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/08/16/qa-trump-administrations-zero-tolerance-immigration-polic y?gclid=Cj0KCQiA99ybBhD9ARIsALvZavVg-1rfpCJuOu6vTZVbygNwnanpnPZb1k7IX_RbmGR B-gBIHObFyE4aAojAEALw_wcB. \\$
- 110. "The Trump Zero Tolerance Policy: A Cruel Approach with Humane and Viable Alternatives," Refugees International, July 31, 2019,
  - https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2018/7/31/trump-zero-tolerance-policy.
- 111. Ibid.
- 112. "The 'Migrant Protection Protocols," American Immigration Council.
- **113.** "Acting Attorney General Rescinds Zero Tolerance Policy," *American Immigration Lawyers Association*, January 26, 2021,
  - https://www.aila.org/infonet/acting-attorney-general-rescinds-zero-tolerance.
- 114. Nicole Narea, "Biden Rescinds Trump's 'Zero-Tolerance' Policy That Enabled Family Separation," Vox, January 27, 2021,
  - https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2021/1/27/22252294/biden-zero-tolerance-family-separa tion-trump.
- 115. Jordyn Rozensky, "The Biden Administration Routinely Separates Immigrant Families," National Immigrant Justice Center, accessed December 2, 2022, https://immigrantjustice.org/staff/blog/biden-administration-routinely-separates-immigrant-familie
- 116. Kate Morrissey, "Family Separations at the Border Continue under Biden," The San Diego Union Tribune, August 16, 2022, https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/immigration/story/2022-08-16/family-separations-at -the-border-continue-under-biden.
- 117. Cristina Muñiz de la Peña, Lisa Peneda, and Brenda Punsky, "Working with Parents and Children Separated at the Border: Examining the Impact of the Zero Tolerance Policy and Beyond," *Journal of Child & Adolescent Trauma* 12, no. 2 (May 2019): 153–164, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7163859/.
- 118. Washington, "Family Separations at Border Constitute Torture, New Report Claims."
- **119.** Ibid.
- **120.** Ibid.
- **121.** Ibid.
- **122.** Brutality Unchecked: Human Rights Abuses along the U.S. Border with Mexico (USA: Human Rights Watch, May 1992), https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/US925.PDF.
- **123**. Ibid.
- 124. "Abuse of Power and Its Consequences," Southern Border Communities Coalition.
- 125. Ibid.
- **126.** Colleen Long, "At Least 4,500 Abuse Complaints at Migrant Children Shelters," *AP News*, February 27, 2019,
  - https://apnews.com/article/immigration-north-america-ted-deutch-sexual-abuse-international-news-6bc34d8c6aaa41d0998d8bce46687e90.
- 127. Ibid.
- 128. Miriam Valverde, "Trump Said 1 in 3 Migrant Women Is Sexually Assaulted in Journey to the United States. Is That True?" *Politifact*, January 25, 2019, https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2019/jan/25/donald-trump/trump-said-1-3-migrant-women-sexually-assaulted-jo/.
- 129. Long, "At Least 4,500 Abuse Complaints at Migrant Children Shelters."
- 130. Ibid.

- **131.** Valverde, "Trump Said 1 in 3 Migrant Women Is Sexually Assaulted in Journey to the United States. Is That True?"
- **132.** "Southern Border Communities Coalition (SBCC)," *SBCC*, accessed November 15, 2022, https://www.southernborder.org/.
- 133. Ibid.
- **134.** "Southern Border Communities Coalition (SBCC)," *Influence Watch*, accessed November 15, 2022, https://www.influencewatch.org/non-profit/southern-border-communities-coalition-sbcc/.
- 135. Ibid.
- 136. Ibid.
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. Nasreen S. Jessani et al., "Advocacy, Activism, and Lobbying: How Variations in Interpretation Affects Ability for Academia to Engage with Public Policy," *PLOS Global Public Health*, March 18, 2022, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgph.0000034.
- 139. Ibid.
- **140.** "Border Lens," *Southern Border Communities Coalition*, accessed December 6, 2022, https://www.southernborder.org/border lens.
- 141. "Southern Border Communities Coalition (SBCC)," Influence Watch.
- 142. Ibid.
- 143. Ibid.
- 144. Vicki B. Gaubeca and Jennifer Johnson, The Non-Governmental Organization Perspective on the Southwest Border (Southern Border Communities Coalition, April 28, 2021), https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/alliancesandiego/pages/430/attachments/original/161979 9260/HSGAC\_GOBM\_Hearing\_SBCC\_Statement\_for\_Record\_4.28.21\_.pdf?1619799260.
- 145. "Border Communities Form Unprecedented Coalition to Assert Rights," American Civil Liberties Union, March 8, 2011, https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/border-communities-form-unprecedented-coalition-assert-rights.
- 146. Ariana Brocious, "Federal Court Rules President's Use of Military Funds for Border Wall Is Illegal," AZPM, June 26, 2020, https://news.azpm.org/p/news-topical-nature/2020/6/26/175551-federal-court-rules-presidents-us e-of-military-funds-for-border-wall-is-illegal/?fbclid=lwAR1PQuRA2bZBoabajTqOM0LJkZuZSff4F 6RzfmiVDBpNBzIsJ60dhOS5X5g.
- 147. Willem Elbers and Jelmer Kamstra, "How Does Organisational Capacity Contribute to Advocacy Effectiveness? Taking Stock of Existing Evidence," *Development in Practice* 30, no. 5 (2020): 599–608, https://doi.org/10.1080/09614524.2020.1779664.
- 148. "Southern Border Communities Coalition (SBCC)," Influence Watch.
- 149. Steven Teles and Mark Schmitt, "The Elusive Craft of Evaluating Advocacy (SSIR)," Stanford Social Innovation Review: Informing and Inspiring Leaders of Social Change, Summer 2011, https://ssir.org/articles/entry/the\_elusive\_craft\_of\_evaluating\_advocacy.
- 150. Ibid.
- **151.** Lisa M. Dellmuth and Elizabeth A. Bloodgood, "Advocacy Group Effects in Global Governance: Populations, Strategies, and Political Opportunity Structures," *Interest Groups & Advocacy* 8 (2019): 255–269, https://doi.org/10.1057/s41309-019-00068-7.
- 152. Cohn, Passel, and Gonzalez-Barrera, "Immigration from Guatemala, Honduras, El Salvador Up."
- 153. "The 'Migrant Protection Protocols," American Immigration Council.
- **154.** "Southwest Border: CBP Needs to Increase Oversight of Funds, Medical Care, and Reporting of Deaths," GAO.
- **155.** Ibid.

156. Ward, "At Least 3,900 Children Separated from Families under Trump 'Zero Tolerance' Policy, Task Force Finds."